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Inside this issue: 

CIPHI is the professional association that represents Public Health 
Inspectors and Environmental Health Off icers across Canada.   
 
The Saskatchew an Branch represents the interest of the Public 

Health Inspection profession and the f ield of Environmental Health 
in the province of Saskatchew an. 

I would like to thank the Sask Branch for providing me with a bursary to 
attend the 75th Annual National CIPHI AEC in Kananaskis at the begin-
ning of May.  The conference was very educational and it was nice to see 
old classmates, fellow PHI’s who’ve moved to other provinces and to 
meet many new PHI’s from across Canada.  Congratulations to the Alber-
ta Branch for a job well done.  Throughout the newsletter you’ll be able to 
see photographs taken during the conference. 
 
I would also like to congratulate Ryan Philipation from the Sask Branch 
who received the Alex Cross Award for his hard work and dedication to 
organizing the provincial Professional Education and Development semi-
nar in November 2008. 
 
In March PHI’s from Alberta and Saskatchewan met in Medicine Hat for a 
couple of hockey games.  The first game was Alberta against Saskatche-
wan, with the Saskatchewan team pulling out the win.  The second game 
was more of a pick-up game with everyone having a lot of fun.  Thanks to 
the people who organized the weekend.  There is talk of having another 
hockey weekend in March 2010. 
 
Enjoy the newsletter. 
 
 
Michael Hayduk 
 

Message from the Editor 
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I attended the successful 75th Annual Educa-
tional Conference hosted by the Alberta 
Branch in Kananskis on your behalf. Over 300 
delegates, speakers and exhibitors were in 
attendance. Paul Ross accompanied me and 
attended not only the conference but the NEC 
Pre and Post Conference Meetings. Paul was 
able to see first hand all the work that goes on 
behind the scenes to keep CIPHI operating. 
Thank you Paul for taking the time not only to 
attend but to join in on the discussions and 
volunteer on some committee work associated 
with the NEC. 
 
I was able to accompany Ryan Philipation as 
he made valuable contacts with the sponsors 
and exhibitors at the conference. Together we 
were able to highlight our upcoming Profes-
sional Education and Development Seminar 
(PEDS) in November. Ryan was successful in 
signing up sponsors/exhibitors on the spot; 
some are returns while others are new exhibi-
tors interested in attending our Branch Confer-
ence. Ryan did an outstanding selling job on 
our seminar and most of the time slots were 
filled while in Kananaskis. Good job Ryan! 
This should prove to be another exciting and 
must attend SK Branch PEDS. 
 
SK Branch did themselves proud with more 
than a dozen delegates in attendance. The SK 
Branch presence was well noticed at all the 
educational and social events. Not only did we 
show our professional side but our physical 
fitness as well. 
 
Nationally: the 2010 Conference Committee 
is working diligently to host the IFEH World 

Congress/CIPHI Conference. The Westin 
Bayshore will be the venue on the waterfront 
in Vancouver, September 5-10, 2010. Mark 
you calendars and plan to attend. More infor-
mation can be found on the www.ciphi.ca 
website. 
 
Nova Scotia/PEI Branch will host the 2011 
AEC in Halifax. Tentative dates are June 26-
29th. The NS/PEI Branch submitted a very im-
pressive proposal and look forward to an ex-
citing and entertaining conference. 
 
The Awards Luncheon was held with many 
receiving honors, especially our own Ryan 
Philipation being successful in receiving the 
Alex Cross Award. The award is issued to a 
Member for displaying the highest standards 
of professional practice during the past year. 
Ryan received the award for his outstanding 
work on our SK Branch Conferences. Ryan 
was surprised to receive this award as he was 
also nominated for the EHFC’s NSF Award for 
his work on the home study course develop-
ment and delivery. We were able to keep the 
Alex Cross nomination a secret right up to 
when his name was called to receive the 
award. Ryan was nominated for both awards 
by Doug Terry and me. Congratulations Ryan 
for your achievements and hard work towards 
the betterment of Membership and the SK 
Branch. 
 
AGM :  all motions were passed except the 
motion to decrease retirees and student fees 
was withdrawn by the mover of the motion. 
The creation of the Council of Professional 
Experience (CoPE) was approved as was the 
redefining of the Regular Membership to in-
clude participation in policies and procedures 
developed by CoPE. CoPE will oversee and 
administer the professional development mod-
el that CIPHI is proposing as work continues 
to meet the January 1, 2010 deadline. The 
Council will work to finalize the necessary 
framework in order to ensure a smooth roll out 
of the program. 
 
The motion to increase Membership fees in 
2010 was passed. Subsequently the CIPHI 
Membership fee will now be $175.00, an in-
crease of $20.00 for 2010 Members. This 
meager increase is necessary to support the 

President Ken Cross 

President’s Report 

http://www.ciphi.ca/
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various projects and initiatives being undertaken, in-
cluding the continuing professional competencies 
model that CIPHI is currently developing. Compared 
to other professional organizations our Membership 
fees are considerably lower however the bonuses of 
CIPHI Membership are overwhelmingly superior to 
others. 
 
A first and milestone for CIPHI was the appointment 
and acceptance of the President-Elect position for 
CIPHI National. Phi Phan the now Past President of 
the Alberta Branch, is the first President-Elect for CI-
PHI. Congratulations Phi and we welcome Koreen 
Anderson as Alberta Branch’s new President. 
 
At the Pre – President Banquet get together in the 
President’s room I was surprised with the CIPHI Cer-
tificate of Appreciation for my lasting contributions to 
CIPHI as the NEC Representative to the BOC. A po-
sition I was happy to fulfill for two terms. Following 
that announcement I was also thanked by the Envi-
ronmental Health Foundation of Canada for my two 
terms as a Trustee of the Foundation. Again another 
position I was happy to participate in. I thank CIPHI 
and EHFC for the recognition. 
 
Mr. Stuart Petrie from England who is doing public 
health work in South Africa approached CIPHI with 
the idea of a two week PHI exchange. A ToR is being 
put together on the possibility of this exchange, more 
info to follow. 
 
All in all the conference was an excellent opportunity 
to learn and network with professionals from around 
the world. I encourage everyone to attend a National 
Conference at least once in your career. SK Branch is 
making it possible to attend by offering bursaries to 
Members in good standing. 
 
Watch for developing opportunities and information in 
our new SK Branch Newsletter, our newly formatted 
web page – www.ciphi-sk.ca or contact me for infor-
mation you require. 
 
I would like to again thank the SK Branch Executive 
for all your hard work and support, a statement I 
made during the CIPHI Annual General Meeting. We 
are a good team doing our best on a volunteer basis 
to give our Members their money’s worth. And I thank 
all Members for your continued support of the SK 
Branch of CIPHI. 
 

Mountain View at Kananaskis 

      Kananaskis 2009 AEC   
 

I want to thank the SK Branch for partial funding to 
attend the 2009 AEC in Kananaskis.   The confer-
ence was a great time, full of learning sessions, 
great networking opportunities and social events.  I 
attended numerous sessions and keynote speaker 
messages.  I found the motivational keynote speak-
er Warren McDonald to be especially interesting as 
he explained his “worst day” and how he turned that 
into something positive! 
 
The venue where the AEC was held was a real 
place of beauty.  The scenery around the Delta 
Lodge was breath taking (although it could have 
been my weak attempts at jogging that took my 
breath away?!). 
 
The strong contingent of SK Branch members cer-
tainly contributed to the experience.  The members 
represented our Branch well, both at the learning 
sessions as well as at the social events.  I truly be-
lieve our President could have been an old gun-
slinger in another life as he looked mean in that old 
cowboy hat he wore. 
 
A real highlight for myself at this conference was 
receiving the Alex Cross Award.  I am honored to be 
recognized for my efforts within our SK Branch.  I 
am even more motivated to work hard with the 
branch committee to bring our second annual Pro-
fessional Education and Development Seminar to 
you in November.  (Remember to mark your calen-
dars for November 4+5, 2009 for Regina).  Watch 
for more info coming soon!! 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Ryan Philipation 

http://www.ciphi-sk.ca/
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In Memoriam 
 

Robert Eric Bartlett 
CIPHI Certificate #890 
 
 
Robert worked as a consultant in Regina for the Prov-
ince from September 1973 to April 1974.  From Regi-
na he moved to Yorkton to become the Senior PHI 
from April 1974 until April 1976, where he then moved 
to Saskatoon to become the Senior PHI until April 
1981.  Robert worked in the Legislative Review 
Branch in Saskatoon until January 1986. 
 
During his time as a PHI in the province, Robert was 
active in the Branch, serving as Secretary-Treasurer 
for at least one term. 

In Memoriam 
 

Leona Schmidt 
CIPHI Certificate # 
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Saskatchewan-Alberta CIPHI Hockey Challenge 2009 
 
On March 20 & 21, 2009, PHI’s from Alberta & Saskatchewan ventured to Medicine Hat, Alberta, to participate in the 
inaugural CIPHI Hockey Challenge.  Players from both teams had a great time socializing, grinding the corners and flop-
ping on the blue line.   
 
A pre-game super had both teams eyeing up the competition under the temptation of bull riding (only in Alberta) and a 
few friendly pops.  The Friday night game was a confident win for team SK-Branch.  Goaltending by Gaudry and the 
knock-out combination Philipation/Kapell had the Alberta’s goalie applying sunscreen on the back of his neck by half-
time.  After the game, teams flowed over to the local dance club (across street from hotel) which brought out the country 
in a few die hard classic rockers.  Both teams reviewed highlights of the game until sunrise local time with the hotel se-
curity and recycling crews hiding in the shadows.   
 
The Saturday evening game was a recreational “sticks in the middle” event with the retro-Canucks team narrowly win-
ning the game.  Peter Ross’ lucky moldy oven mitt was determined to be the cause of endless sprawling following nu-
merous panty peeling maneuvers by the opposition’s offence.  Luckily Mike Hayduk’s veteran defense kept the game in 
check.  Following the game, another all-nighter at Billy Bob’s saw a few red-eyes and chalky voices for the road trip 
home. 
Fellowship with both teams was a testiment to the true nature of the event bringing PHI’s from both Provinces friend-
ships which will certainly carry into the May AEC in Kananaskis, Alberta and beyond.   
 
Thanks to the CIPHI-SK Branch for providing Ice time costs to the members participating in this first annual event.  I’m 
certainly looking forward to next year’s event and hopefully a few more SK-Branch members will join the team or bench 
for an amazing weekend.  Until then, keep your head up in the corner and your stick on the ice… 
 
Paul Ross 
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CIPHI ANNUAL EDUCATION CONFERENCE 
              May 2009 Kanananaskis 
 
I was fortunate to have been able to attend the AEC this year in Kananaskis. I commend the Alberta 
branch for hosting such an event, both for the location as well as for the content and entertainment. 
It was very well attended. 
 
My interest was peaked by the motivational keynote speaker Warren MacDonald who essentially sent 
the message that nothing is impossible if you are focused and determined. Warren’s real life experi-
ences make our own seem pale compared to his. Warren’s storey resulted in all of us asking ourselves 
do we really have a valid excuse for not doing something or getting things done as in his case he did not 
allow mental or physical barriers to impede his determination and goals. He was truly inspirational. 
Many presenters were in fact Alberta PHI’s who spoke on work matters and related to experiences 
and situations that all of us could relate to in our daily tasks and responsibilities. It was interesting to 
hear other opinions. 
 
A thought provoking keynote speaker was the U.S. litigation lawyer Bill Marler who related to his very 
extensive experience in representing victims of contaminated food in the states. He has successfully 
sued and won numerous cases against some corporate giants in the food industry and has essentially 
strengthened food sanitation practices as a result. His presentation revealed the weak spots in regula-
tory compliance but argues regulatory efforts need to be kept up and strengthened 
An added bonus to the AEC was the opportunity to receive BOC Examiner training, which many took 
advantage of.  This was a welcomed benefit to all branches to increase their examiners. 
The extensive exhibitors and the informative display booths made it highly educational while increas-
ing industry networking. 
 
Overall the renewed friendships and acquaintances, and the new contacts made   coupled with the so-
cial opportunities provided for a very enjoyable and memorable time. 
I recommend that all members strive to attend at least one national AEC in their career. 
 
Doug Terry 

Doug and Rose Terry 
 

(L to R) Michael Hayduk, Ryan Philipation, Ken Cross, 
and Doug Terry enjoying festivities at Boundary Ranch 



7 

 

 



8 

 

 

Secretary’s Report 
Submitted by: Jon Gaudry 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The secretary’s position has been busy with 
minute’s preparation, pool manual printing and 
preparations for the Educational Seminar. With 
the recent changes of personnel within the 
SK Branch, the duties of the secretary’s position 
will be revaluated to ensure service to the branch 
members remains constant. A large part of the 
secretary’s position is providing support to the 
President, Councilors and Treasurer. The secre-
tary will work closely with the treasurer to provide 
pool manuals, code books, test strips and ther-
mometers for the health regions in the province. 
 
Specifically, items completed in the last year are 
finalizing minutes of executive and AGM 
minutes, ordering pool manual supplies and 
sending them out, assisting with education 
seminar preparations and ensuring feedback 
from our Members reaches the Branch 
Executive. 
 
 

Education Report 
Submitted by: Ryan Philipation 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
In 2007, The SK Branch Executive made the de-
cision to provide educational opportunities for our 
members. Shortly thereafter, planning for the 1st 
Annual Professional Education and Development 
Seminar commenced. Unfortunately the Provin-
cial Election was called and the anticipated event 
had to be cancelled. 
 
The agenda and venue for the 1st Annual Educa-
tion and Development Seminar was finalized in 
August 2008. After a screening process, the Sas-
katoon Travelodge was selected to host this 
event. The combination of meeting room facili-
ties, catering options and cost all played a factor 
in choosing a location. 
 
In an effort to provide the best knowledge to del-
egates, I contacted presenters from British 
Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan, Manitoba and 
Ontario. I believe the educational track for  
the event provides a variety of topics sure to 
please all who attend. Along with these 
excellent presenters, I was also able to contact 
sponsors and exhibitors who were excited to 
support this initiative.   Con’t page 8 
It is the intent of the SK Branch Executive to con-
tinue providing an annual education 
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Con’t from page 7 

 
It is the intent of the SK Branch Executive to con-
tinue providing an annual education opportunity 
for members. As Education Chair, I believe the 
Branch should be charging a registration fee to 
help offset costs associated with providing a 
seminar. As per other Branches across the coun-
try, the registration fee should be significantly 
less for members compared to non-members. I 
will continue to encourage the attendance of all 
Public Health Inspectors to our events for both 
the learning and the networking opportunity. 
 
Finally I would like to encourage all members to 
“jump on board” as CIPHI SK Branch is moving 
forward. These events are a lot of work and the 
future success depends on members supporting 
and contributing to the planning and hosting of 
such events. If you have ideas for presenter top-
ics or you would like to help with planning, spon-
sors etc., please contact me.  
 
I look forward to working with you. 
 

Marketing Report 
Submitted by: Michael McCann 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Your Branch continues to purchase and make 
available to members various pieces of 
merchandise. The Branch currently sells: 
● The Food Safety Code of Practice 
● The Safe Food Handling Home Study Package 
● The Swimming Pool Operators Manual 
● Chemical Test Strips: Chlorine, Iodine and       
Quats 
● Metal Stemmed Probe Thermometers 
● Clothing 
● Toques 
● Hats 
● Pins 

● Handbags 
 
Please forward merchandise requests you have 
to any Branch Executive member. 
 
Keep watching the web page for new merchan-
dise as it becomes available. 

As a young piper, I w as asked by a funeral 
director to play at a grave-side service for a 
homeless man, w ith no family or friends.  The 
funeral w as to be held at a cemetery w ay 

back in the country, and this man w ould be 
the f irst to be laid to rest there.  As I w as not 
familiar w ith the backw oods area, I became 
lost; and being a typical man, did not ask for 

directions. 
 
I f inally arrived an hour late.  I saw  the back-
hoe and the crew , who w ere eating lunch, but 

the hearse w as now here in sight.  I apolo-
gized to the w orkers for my tardiness, and 
stepped to the side of the open grave, w here I 
saw  the vault lid already  in place.  I assured 

the w orkers I w ould not hold them up for long, 
but this w as the proper thing to do. 
 
The w orkers gathered around, still eating their  
lunch.  I played out my  heart and soul.  As I 

played, the w orkers began to w eep.  I played, 
and I played, like I never played before: From 
My Home and The Lord Is My Sheppard to 
Flow ers of the Forest.  I closed the lengthy  

session w ith Amazing Grace and w alked to 
my car.  As I w as opening the door and taking 
off my coat, I overheard one of the w orkers 
say to another, “Lard Jeezuz b’y, I’ve never  

seen nothing’ like that before and I’ve been 
putting in septic tanks for over tw enty years.” 
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Membership Report 
Submitted by: Travis Philipation 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
As of September 8, 2008 there were 74 Mem-
bers of the Saskatchewan Branch. This is a slight 
increase from 2007.  
Membership is broken down as follows: 
• 67 Regular Members 
• 3 Student Members 
• 3 Life Members 
• 1 Affiliate Member 
 
CIPHI Saskatchewan Branch would like to 
acknowledge those employers who pay for their  
employees memberships. Your support is appre-
ciated! As of September 17, 2008, employers 
who pay for membership are: 

 Saskatoon Regional Health Authority 
 Five Hills Health Region 
 Kelsey Trail Regional Health Authority 
 Sun Country Health Region 
 Sunrise Regional Health Authority 
 Cypress Health Regional Health Authority 
 Heartland Regional Health Authority 
 Population Health Unit / Athabasca / Keewa-

tin / Yatthe / Mamawetan Churchill River Re-
gional 

 Health Authorities 
 Prairie North Regional Health Authority 

FNUC Report 
Submitted by: Michael McCann 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The First Nations 
University of Canada (FNUC) is very please to an-
nounce that there will be two graduating students in 
2008. These students will be completing their re-
quired practicums in various health regions in Sas-
katchewan and plan to complete their Board of Certifi-
cation Exams (BOC) for October 2008. A special 
thank you to the health regions for supporting the 
ENHS students by providing the time, energy and 
other resources required to facilitate students in be-
coming competent and successful PHI’s/EHO’s. 
 
The Environmental Health and Science Program wel-
comes 10 new students to the program this year. 
These students come to FNUC with a variety of back-

grounds and we look forward to guiding them through 
the exciting and rewarding career path of environ-
mental health with the help of many of their partners. 
 

Student Overview - Academic Year 
2007/2008/2009 

Graduates Number of Students 

Convocation June 2007 5 (3 males, 2 females) 

Convocation October 2007 2 (1 male, 1 female) 

Convocation June 2008 1 (female) 

Convocation October 2008 1 (female) 

Convocation 2009 
(anticipatory) 

6 (1 male, 5 females) 

Academic Level Number of Students 

4th Year 4 

3rd Year 5 

2nd Year 6 

1st Year 10 

Total 25 
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Advocacy Report 
Submitted by: Dwayne Djkowich 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The purpose of 
advocacy within the branch is to provide support, 
encouragement and backing to the membership; 
and to promote our profession. This work has 
been stable over the last year as our executive 
has been adapting to new structure and commit-
ted individuals to fill those new roles. Recognition 
of success in this area is to be given to the Sas-
katchewan Branch Executive, as a whole, who 
are tirelessly advocating on the behalf of mem-
bers of our profession or providing visibility in the 
community. 
 
An example of successful advocacy activities by 
members at large is Environmental Public Health 
Week.  EPHW was held January 13 to January 
20, 2008.  I encourage all to participate in plan-
ning and executing next year’s event to maintain 
the success achieved in this key promotional and 
recruiting opportunity.  
Some worthy ideas that we have used in the past 

are: 
 Get communities to proclaim the week. 
 Get a provincial proclamation. 
 Approach the media to do a feature on Envi-

ronmental Public Health Professionals. 
 Members in each Region should set up a dis-

play highlighting the work of our profession. 
 
As an effort to maintain a strong partnership with 
the educational component of our profession we 
continue to hold a “pizza night” at First Nations 
University of Canada. This event is also im-
portant in forging relationships with the students.  
Another notable achievement is the first time of-
fering of a quality professional education and de-
velopment seminar on November 4th and 5th, 
2008 in Saskatoon. This seminar is being offered 
to the members and profession at no charge. 
Speakers and sponsorship from across Canada 
have partnered up to provide an excellent oppor-
tunity for training and development for the partici-
pants. This special event will also host a social 
evening. 
 
In closing, the CIPHI: Saskatchewan Branch has 
resource materials and contacts to assist you in 
many of your work needs and promotional activi-
ties. I look forward to working together on improv-
ing our roles and recognition as Environmental 
Public Health Professionals.  

CANADIAN INSTITUTE OF PUBLIC 
HEALTH INSPECTORS PIZZA NIGHT 

 
The First Nations University of Canada (FNUC) 
welcomed Ken Cross and Mike McCann once 
again to their university for the 2nd Annual CIPHI 
Pizza Night on January 14, 2008. 
 
Ken and Mike highlighted all the benefits of be-
coming a member with CIPHI at both the student 
level and PHI level.  Ken and Mike offered per-
sonal experiences as students and as PHI’s 
which the students found very intriguing. 

Keri Engele–Carter receives her trophy for winning 
the NHL Playoff Hockey Pool 
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Dr. John Blatherwick Receives 
Honourary Degree 

 
Dr. John Blatherwick (Honourary Chair of the EHFC) has 
been awarded the degree of Doctor of Laws by the Univer-
sity of British Columbia.  Below is a copy of his nomination 
plus a great photo of John with the President and Chancel-
lor of UBC.   Please join me in congratulating John on re-
ceiving this significant award for his years of contribution 
and service in the field of Public Health.  John has been a 
long time supporter of PHIs and the field of Environmental 
Health.  He is also an Honourary Member of CIPHI. 
 
 
Madam Chancellor: 
 
It is a privilege and honour today to recognize the out-
standing contributions Dr. Francis John Blatherwick has 
made to improving the health of Canadians and to serving 
his country. 
 
Dr. Blatherwick is Canada’s longest-serving medical health 
officer. He has served as a B.C. medical health officer for 
36 years and as the Chief Medical Health Officer in Van-
couver for 23 years.  
 
As one of British Columbia’s best-known public health ad-
vocates, Dr. Blatherwick has been a catalyst, innovator, 
and the driving force behind a number of important public 
health initiatives.  
 
These include: leading Vancouver's public health response 
to the SARS epidemic; advocating for harm reduction pro-
grams for injection drug users which resulted in the open-
ing of the first supervised injection site in North America; 
and campaigning against exposure to tobacco smoke 
which led to the establishment of municipal smoking by-
laws and reducing population exposure to second-hand 
smoke – to name just a few. 
 
He is also the recipient of an impressive set of awards in-
cluding the Order of Canada and the Order of British Co-
lumbia for his work in public health, the George Elliot 
Award for lifetime contribution to public health in British 
Columbia and the Silver Medal of Service from the BC 
Medical Association. 

 
Dr. Blatherwick has served for 39 years in the Canadian 
Forces Reserves. He represented Canada at NATO as the 
head of the Canadian Forces Reserve Medical Group for 
six years. He is the Honorary Colonel of 12 Vancouver 
Field Ambulance. He has written 20 books, mainly about 
Canadian orders, decorations and medals, and airplanes.  
He is a father of four and an active participant in communi-
ty sports. 
 
Madam Chancellor, to recognize his outstanding leader-
ship in public health, his unyielding dedication to improving 
the health and wellbeing of citizens locally, nationally, and 
internationally, and for his relentless courage to tackle con-
troversial issues in trying times, I ask you to confer the de-
gree of Doctor of Laws, honoris causa, upon Francis John 
Blatherwick. 

  
  
 

Health and Science Camp 
 
The First Nations University of Canada, Science Department celebrated its 11th Annual  
summer Health and Science Camp on July 13th – 18th, 2008. The camp hosted approximately 
30 Aboriginal youth who have a long-term goal of improving the quality of life in their 
communities by choosing to become a health professional. Activities included educational,  
cultural, and physical activity components. Campers had the opportunity to participate in  
activities such as a daytrip to the fish hatchery in Fort Qu’Appelle, tour the Provincial Lab, 
Medicine Walk with elders, tour at Four Directions Health Clinic and IMAX theatre.  

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Vancouver
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Vancouver
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/SARS
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Continuing Professional Competencies (CPC) Project Update 
 
I recently attended the CPC Meeting in Toronto November 20 & 21, where work continued at finalizing the project. 30 
attendees representing all provinces assisted the Working Group and Health Canada to make the project a reality. As 
you know we were mandated to develop Core Competencies for Public Health Inspectors with financial assistance from 
Health Canada. Other professional disciplines (dentists, epidemiologists, etc) have been tasked as well. CIPHI is lead-
ing the way with this project’s development. 
 
It was a learning experience for all. The meeting was facilitated by representatives from Meyers Norris Penny to the 
NEC, Stakeholders, the Senators Group, the CPC Steering Committee and the CPC Working Group. From the work 
completed in the two fully packed days, the “Proposed Design of the CPC Reporting Model & CIPHI Board of Practice” 
and Discipline Specific Competency Statements” documents were revised and will now go back to the Working Group 
for redevelopment and clarification. 
 
The CPC Model will be tested on focus groups decided upon at the meetings conclusion. Three levels of professional 
development will be selected and they will test the CPC’s against the work they are presently doing. The three levels 
are: Front Line Practitioners (holders of CPHI(C)), Consultant/Specialists and Manager/Supervisors. Each level will be 
tested against the Competency model to assist in the final model. 
 
Progression is continuing as the projected release is slated for the AGM in May 2009. 
 
Please visit the national web page www.ciphi.ca if further clarification is needed. 
 
Ken Cross, President 
CIPHI SK Branch 

To: Saskatchewan Branch Canadian Institute of Public Health Inspectors 
 
I would like to thank the SK CIPHI Executive and SK CIPHI Members for the SK. Branch AEC Bursary. I 
would like to especially thank the Saskatchewan PHIs for your continuing support through your membership 
of our Branch making this bursary possible.  This bursary allowed me the opportunity to attend the Annual 
Education Conference in St. John’s Newfoundland. This was the first out of Province Conference that I have 
attended. 
 
This year the conference theme was titled “Beyond the Horizon”. As in past conferences this year’s program 
featured three concurrent sessions focusing on a number of different topics making it very difficult deciding 
which to attend. Key note speaker Dr. TA Loeffler’s personal goal was to climb Mt. Everest, she talked about 
her experiences both successful and failures. She tied this to our work in the fact that we must have a goal, 
we must plan, we must implement the plan and evaluate the outcome.  I found it very interest to hear that 
PHIs elsewhere across the Canada and the World continue to have an identity problem. Stewart Petrie in his 
key note address did reflect on this issue as well.   
 
I certainly met lot of Inspectors and the after hour discussions and sessions were really enjoyable. Three of 
my classmates from the BCIT (76) were in attendance it was great seeing them again.  As you may know 
Newfoundland is a very friendly Province and the people we met went out of their way to make our stay en-
joyable. Many of us were made honorary Newfoundlanders which involved being Screeched-In , kissing the 
cod, and when asked if you are a Newfoundlander repeating “Indeed I is, Ye old cocker, long may your big jib 
draw” and of course drinking a small amount of screech. 
 
Again thanks to all and I hope you have the opportunity to attend an out of Province Annual Education Con-
ference. 
 
Gilbert Combres 

http://www.ciphi.ca/
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2008-2009 Saskatchewan Branch Executive 
 

(Top row l-r) Ryan Philipation, Doug Terry, Ken Cross, Michael McCann, Jon Gaudry, Dwayne Djkowich 
(Bottom row l-r) Michael Hayduk, Verna Law, Brent Latimer, Paul Ross 

Paul Silvester receives his 25 Year Membership pin at 
the 2007 AGM meeting 

Gordon Button - CIPHI Life Member 
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Photographs from the 2008 Sask Branch Annual Educational Conference  
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